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well the multiple aspects of these 
phases. i.e. the communications aspect, 
role of imagery in operations, in-space 
safety protocols such as conjunction 
assessment and collision avoidance, and 
any others participants believe are 
appropriate to be considered. 

Pursuant to Executive Order 14056 
and Title V of Public Law 100–685, 
National Space Council is soliciting 
public input through these virtual 
listening sessions to obtain information 
and recommendations from a wide array 
of stakeholders, including 
representatives from diverse industries, 
academia, other relevant organizations 
and institutions, and the general public. 
Virtual listening sessions will inform 
National Space Council Members as 
they develop applicable national space 
policy as described herein. 

The virtual listening session focuses 
on the theme of the previously held 
second session, as described below: 

1. Session on Approaches for 
Authorization & Supervision 

Article VI of the Outer Space Treaty 
obligates the United States to authorize 
and provide continuous supervision for 
the space activities of its non- 
governmental entities. Authorization 
refers to governmental permission to 
perform a mission or activity and 
supervision means ongoing 
governmental oversight of some sort or 
degree sufficient to ensure consistency 
with the Outer Space Treaty. The goal 
is a clear, predictable, and flexible 
regulatory and policy environment for 
private sector space activities that will 
grow and evolve in response to 
technological advancement and enable 
continued sustainability of the space 
environment. This requires 
understanding of the operational phase 
of these missions. 

Participants are invited to share 
information about their experiences and 
opinions about obtaining authorization 
to perform their current and planned 
activities and if/how these activities are 
being supervised, if current, and ideas 
for supervision of planned missions, to 
include incentives, monitoring, 
reporting, and others. 

Speakers will have 3 minutes each to 
present comments and participants will 
be allowed to provide further details 
and perspectives in written format 
within 45 days of this publication. 

Dated: 22 November 2022. 
Diane Howard, 
Director of Commercial Space Policy, 
National Space Council. 
[FR Doc. 2022–25951 Filed 11–28–22; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 3395–F2–P 

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS 
COMMISSION 

[FR ID: 115399] 

Privacy Act of 1974; Matching Program 

AGENCY: Federal Communications 
Commission. 
ACTION: Notice of establishment of a 
matching program. 

SUMMARY: In accordance with the 
Privacy Act of 1974, as amended 
(‘‘Privacy Act’’), this document 
announces the establishment of a 
computer matching program the Federal 
Communications Commission (‘‘FCC’’ 
or ‘‘Commission’’ or ‘‘Agency’’) and the 
Universal Service Administrative 
Company (USAC) will conduct with the 
Wisconsin Department of Health 
Services and Wisconsin Department of 
Revenue (‘‘DHSDOR’’). The purpose of 
this matching program is to verify the 
eligibility of applicants to and 
subscribers of the Universal Service 
Fund (USF) Lifeline program, which is 
administered by USAC under the 
direction of the FCC. More information 
about this program is provided in the 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION section 
below. 

DATES: Written comments are due on or 
before December 29, 2022. This 
computer matching program will 
commence on December 29, 2022, and 
will conclude 18 months later. 
ADDRESSES: Send comments to Elliot 
Tarloff, FCC, 45 L Street NE, 
Washington, DC 20554, or Privacy@
fcc.gov. 

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Elliot Tarloff at 202–418–0886 or 
Privacy@fcc.gov. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: The 
Lifeline program provides support for 
discounted broadband and voice 
services to low-income consumers. 
Lifeline is administered by the 
Universal Service Administrative 
Company (USAC) under FCC direction. 
Consumers qualify for Lifeline through 
proof of income or participation in a 
qualifying program, such as Medicaid, 
the Supplemental Nutritional 
Assistance Program (SNAP), Federal 
Public Housing Assistance, 
Supplemental Security Income (SSI), 
Veterans and Survivors Pension Benefit, 
and/or various Tribal-specific federal 
assistance programs. In a Report and 
Order adopted on March 31, 2016, the 
Commission ordered USAC to create a 
National Lifeline Eligibility Verifier 
(‘‘National Verifier’’), including the 
National Lifeline Eligibility Database 
(LED), that would match data about 

Lifeline applicants and subscribers with 
other data sources to verify the 
eligibility of an applicant or subscriber. 
The Commission found that the 
National Verifier would reduce 
compliance costs for Lifeline service 
providers, improve service for Lifeline 
subscribers, and reduce waste, fraud, 
and abuse in the program. The purpose 
of this particular matching program is to 
verify Lifeline eligibility by establishing 
that applicants or subscribers in 
Wisconsin are enrolled in the SNAP, 
Medicaid, SSI, or Income Verification 
programs. 

Participating Non-Federal Agency 
• Wisconsin Department of Health 

Services and Wisconsin Department of 
Revenue. 

Authority for Conducting the Matching 
Program 

47 U.S.C. 254; 47 CFR 54.400 et seq.; 
Lifeline and Link Up Reform and 
Modernization, et al., Third Report and 
Order, Further Report and Order, and 
Order on Reconsideration, 31 FCC Rcd 
3962, 4006–21, paras. 126–66 (2016) 
(2016 Lifeline Modernization Order). 

Purpose(s) 
In the 2016 Lifeline Modernization 

Order, the FCC required USAC to 
develop and operate the National 
Verifier to improve efficiency and 
reduce waste, fraud, and abuse in the 
Lifeline program. The stated purpose of 
the National Verifier is ‘‘to increase the 
integrity and improve the performance 
of the Lifeline program for the benefit of 
a variety of Lifeline participants, 
including Lifeline providers, 
subscribers, states, community-based 
organizations, USAC, and the 
Commission.’’ 31 FCC Rcd 3962, 4006, 
para. 126. To help determine whether 
Lifeline applicants and subscribers are 
eligible for Lifeline benefits, the Order 
contemplates that the USAC-operated 
LED will communicate with information 
systems and databases operated by other 
Federal and State agencies. Id. at 4011– 
2, paras. 135–7. 

Categories of Individuals 
The categories of individuals whose 

information is involved in the matching 
program include, but are not limited to, 
those individuals (residing in a single 
household) who have applied for 
Lifeline benefits; are currently receiving 
Lifeline benefits; are individuals who 
enable another individual in their 
household to qualify for Lifeline 
benefits; are minors whose status 
qualifies a parent or guardian for 
Lifeline benefits; are individuals who 
have received Lifeline benefits; or are 
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1 See 12 CFR 235.2(k) for the definition of 
‘‘Issuer.’’ 

2 See 12 CFR 235.2(m) for the definition of 
‘‘Payment card network.’’ 

3 See 12 U.S.C. 1693o–2(a)(3)(B). The Board’s 
biennial reports are available at https://
www.federalreserve.gov/paymentsystems/regii-data- 
collections.htm. 

individuals acting on behalf of an 
eligible telecommunications carrier 
(ETC) who have enrolled individuals in 
the Lifeline program. 

Categories of Records 
The categories of records involved in 

the matching program include, but are 
not limited to, the last four digits of the 
Lifeline applicant’s Social Security 
Number, and first and last name. The 
National Verifier will transfer these data 
elements to the Wisconsin Department 
of Health Services and Wisconsin 
Department of Revenue which will 
respond either ‘‘yes’’ or ‘‘no’’ that the 
individual is enrolled in a Lifeline- 
qualifying assistance program: SNAP, 
Medicaid, SSI, or Income Verification. 

System(s) of Records 
The USAC records shared as part of 

this matching program reside in the 
Lifeline system of records, FCC/WCB–1, 
Lifeline Program, a notice of which the 
FCC published at 86 FR 11526 (Feb. 25, 
2021). 
Federal Communications Commission. 
Marlene Dortch, 
Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2022–25920 Filed 11–28–22; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6712–01–P 

FEDERAL MARITIME COMMISSION 

[Docket No. 22–32] 

Notice of Filing of Complaint and 
Assignment; DOKA U.S.A. LTD., 
Complainant v. MSC 
MEDITERRANEAN SHIPPING 
COMPANY (USA) INC., Respondent; 

Served: November 22, 2022. 
Notice is given that a complaint has 

been filed with the Federal Maritime 
Commission (Commission) by Doka 
U.S.A. Ltd., hereinafter ‘‘Complainant,’’ 
against MSC Mediterranean Shipping 
Company (USA) Inc., hereinafter 
‘‘Respondent.’’ Complainant states that 
it is an international corporation with 
an office located in New Jersey. 
Complainant identifies the Respondent 
as a vessel-operating common carrier 
incorporated in New York with its 
principal place of business located in 
Albany, NY. 

Complainant alleges that Respondent 
violated 46 U.S.C. 41102(c), 46 U.S.C. 
41104 (a)(15) and 46 U.S.C. 41104(d), 
regarding its practices and the billing 
and assessment of charges on the 
shipments of the Complainant’s 
container cargo, including demurrage, 
detention, and dwell charges. An 
answer to the complaint is due to be 
filed with the Commission within 

twenty-five (25) days after the date of 
service. The full text of the complaint 
can be found in the Commission’s 
Electronic Reading Room at https://
www2.fmc.gov/readingroom/ 
proceeding/22-32/. 

This proceeding has been assigned to 
Office of Administrative Law Judges. 
The initial decision of the presiding 
officer in this proceeding shall be issued 
by November 22, 2023, and the final 
decision of the Commission shall be 
issued by June 5, 2024. 

William Cody, 
Secretary. 
[FR Doc. 2022–26009 Filed 11–28–22; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 6730–02–P 

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM 

Agency Information Collection 
Activities: Announcement of Board 
Approval Under Delegated Authority 
and Submission to OMB 

AGENCY: Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System. 
SUMMARY: The Board of Governors of the 
Federal Reserve System (Board) is 
adopting a proposal to extend for three 
years, with revision, the Interchange 
Transaction Fees Survey (FR 3064; OMB 
No. 7100–0344). 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 

Federal Reserve Board Clearance 
Officer—Nuha Elmaghrabi—Office of 
the Chief Data Officer, Board of 
Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System, nuha.elmaghrabi@frb.gov, (202) 
452–3884. 

Office of Management and Budget 
(OMB) Desk Officer for the Federal 
Reserve Board, Office of Information 
and Regulatory Affairs, Office of 
Management and Budget, New 
Executive Office Building, Room 10235, 
725 17th Street NW, Washington, DC 
20503, or by fax to (202) 395–6974. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: On June 
15, 1984, OMB delegated to the Board 
authority under the Paperwork 
Reduction Act (PRA) to approve and 
assign OMB control numbers to 
collections of information conducted or 
sponsored by the Board. Board- 
approved collections of information are 
incorporated into the official OMB 
inventory of currently approved 
collections of information. The OMB 
inventory, as well as copies of the PRA 
Submission, supporting statements, and 
approved collection of information 
instrument(s) are available at https://
www.reginfo.gov/public/do/PRAMain. 
These documents are also available on 
the Federal Reserve Board’s public 
website at https://

www.federalreserve.gov/apps/ 
reportforms/review.aspx or may be 
requested from the agency clearance 
officer, whose name appears above. 

Final Approval Under OMB Delegated 
Authority of the Extension for Three 
Years, With Revision, of the Following 
Information Collection 

Collection title: Interchange 
Transaction Fees Survey. 

Collection identifier: FR 3064. 
OMB control number: 7100–0344. 
Effective date: The revisions will be 

implemented starting from the next 
iteration of the Debit Card Issuer 
Survey. 

Frequency: Annual. 
Respondents: Debit card issuers and 

payment card networks. 
Estimated number of respondents: FR 

3064a, 527; FR 3064b, 15. 
Estimated average hours per response: 

FR 3064a, 160; FR 3064b, 75. 
Estimated annual burden hours: FR 

3064a, 84,320; FR 3064b, 1,125. 
General description of collection: The 

FR 3064 consists of two parts: the Debit 
Card Issuer Survey (FR 3064a) and the 
Payment Card Network Survey (FR 
3064b). 

The FR 3064a collects data from 
issuers of debit cards (including general- 
use prepaid cards) that, together with 
their affiliates, have assets of $10 billion 
or more. The 3064a collects information 
regarding the volume and value of debit 
card transactions; chargebacks and 
returns; costs of authorization, 
clearance, and settlement of debit card 
transactions; other costs incurred in 
connection with particular debit card 
transactions; fraud prevention costs and 
fraud losses; and interchange fee 
revenue.1 

The FR 3064b collects data from 
payment card networks. The survey 
includes the volume and value of debit 
card transactions; interchange fees; 
network fees; and payments and 
incentives paid by networks to 
acquirers, merchants, and issuers.2 

The data from the FR 3064a and FR 
3064b are used to fulfill a statutory 
requirement that the Board disclose 
certain information regarding debit card 
transactions on a biennial basis.3 In 
addition, the Board uses data from the 
FR 3064b to publicly report on an 
annual basis the extent to which 
networks have established separate 
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